

# The Politics of Judicial Elections, 2017–18

How Dark Money, Interest Groups, and Big Donors Shape State High Courts

By Douglas Keith with Patrick Berry and Eric Velasco PUBLISHED DECEMBER 11, 2019 Produced with research from the National Institute on Money in Politics

# Introduction

**Over the past two decades, the Brennan Center for** Justice and the National Institute on Money in Politics have documented more than a half-billion dollars in spending in state supreme court elections in the Politics of Judicial Elections series.<sup>1</sup> In that time, we've covered the transformation of these elections from sleepy low-dollar contests into costly races awash in dark money, threat-ening the hope of equal justice in America's courtrooms.

Our new analysis looks at the 2017–18 state supreme court election cycle. While elections during this period broke few of the spending and other records set in recent years, many of the worst features of modern judicial elections appear here to stay. Opaque interest groups running deceptive ads poured money into judicial races in multiple states, outspending the candidates themselves in some instances. In one state, a political party and its allies retaliated against a sitting judge for ruling against her party's wishes. At the same time, state supreme courts across the country remained strikingly homogeneous compared to the diverse populations they serve.

All this raises alarms for 2020, which is poised to be a big year up and down the ballot, including for judicial races. Historically, state supreme court elections, which 38 states use as part of their system for choosing high court judges, have seen vastly more spending in presidential cycles, and big-money races are already underway (or all but guaranteed) in a handful of battleground states. For example, elections in Ohio, Michigan, and Wisconsin could shape their supreme courts' ideological balance for years to come. And races in Iowa and North Carolina will give the states' conservatives, who have recently passed laws to help their allies reach the bench, new opportunities to shape the courts via the ballot box. Wisconsin's 2019 election already attracted more than \$8 million in spending.<sup>2</sup>

# Key Findings from the 2017–18 Judicial Election Cycle

• Special interest groups maintained their outsize role in supreme court elections. Spending by interest groups, rather than by the candidates or political parties, accounted for 27 percent of all supreme court election spending. By comparison, over the last 20 years, congressional elections have never seen interest groups account for more than 19 percent of all spending in a cycle.<sup>3</sup> The share of outside spending in this cycle's supreme court races was down from a high of 40 percent in 2015–16, but it continued to far outstrip any cycle prior to the U.S. Supreme Court's 2010 *Citizens United* decision, which set the stage for the rapid growth of interest group spending.

- In some states, interest groups vastly outspent the candidates they supported. In Arkansas and West Virginia, groups accounted for at least two-thirds of every dollar spent. This is consistent with other recent cycles, where a handful of states saw interest groups take over their supreme court races in a similar way.
- Interest group spending was almost entirely nontransparent. Eight of the 10 biggest spenders did not disclose the true sources of their funds in a way that would allow voters to know who was trying to influence the election and future court decisions. This is in line with our 2015–16 analysis, which found that 82 percent of all outside spending that cycle was nontransparent.<sup>4</sup>
- The biggest source of dark money was likely the Judicial Crisis Network, which also led the fight to seat Brett Kavanaugh on the U.S. Supreme Court. The conservative group, founded in 2005 to boost federal judicial nominations of Republican presidents, boasted of spending \$10 million in 2018 to seat Justice Kavanaugh.<sup>5</sup> An analysis of IRS filings, state disclosures, and TV spending estimates suggests that more quietly that same year, the group likely put at least \$3.8 million toward state court elections.
- States made meager progress toward achieving more diverse supreme court benches. A recent Brennan Center study found that state supreme courts fall far short of reflecting the communities they serve – for example, people of color make up nearly 40 percent of the U.S. population but only 15 percent of state supreme court justices nationwide. Voters elected four new justices of color to the

bench in 2018, but no state with an all-white bench added a justice of color. As a result, 25 states began 2019 with an all-white supreme court.<sup>6</sup>

It is hard to overstate the importance of state supreme court elections. State supreme courts sit atop judicial systems that hear 95 percent of all cases filed in the United States. State high courts decide more than 10,000 cases on the merits annually, compared to the 72 opinions the U.S. Supreme Court issued in its 2018 term.<sup>7</sup> In just the past two years, state high courts struck down the death penalty,<sup>8</sup> authorized businesses to discriminate against same-sex couples,<sup>9</sup> preserved reproductive rights,<sup>10</sup> capped damages in medical malpractice suits,<sup>11</sup> and limited partisan gerrymandering.<sup>12</sup> These courts, and the elections that determine who sits on them, have a profound impact on the lives and freedoms of many.

Yet the politicization of supreme court elections continues to undercut the ability of these powerful bodies to be fair and independent. In many states, judges routinely hear cases involving major campaign supporters, and the growth of opaque interest groups has made these conflicts of interest potentially larger and less likely to come to light. A body of research suggests these conflicts and other election-year pressures impact judicial decision-making, leading to better outcomes for big donors and political supporters and worse outcomes for criminal defendants.<sup>13</sup> Recent research by the Brennan Center also suggests the financial demands of modern supreme court elections may be one reason why elections have rarely been a path to the bench for candidates of color.<sup>14</sup>

To foster the fairness and independence of the courts that our democracy requires, states must insulate them from these pressures, limit conflicts of interest, and build benches that better reflect the public they serve. There are clear steps states can take, from strengthening the ethics rules that bind judges to more fundamental changes to how states pick judges. These solutions are discussed in greater detail below and in recent Brennan Center reports.

Whatever path states take in pursuit of judicial fairness and independence, it is becoming clear that, without reform, modern judicial elections risk putting these values forever out of reach.

# **Spending Analysis**

# Overview of the 2017–18 Supreme Court Election Cycle

**In 2017–18, 33 states held elections for 66 seats on** their high courts — equal to one of every five state supreme court seats across the country. They included 20 retention elections, in which sitting justices stood uncontested and voters simply decided whether to give

them another term, and 46 elections in which multiple candidates could vie for a seat, numbers in line with previous cycles.<sup>15</sup>

In all, the cycle saw \$39.7 million dollars in spending across 21 states. Breaking this down, we analyze three categories of spending: \$28.3 million in contributions to judicial candidates (including public financing), \$522,000 in spending by political parties (not including any contributions by parties to candidates or groups), and \$10.8 million in spending by special interest groups (not including any contributions by interest groups to candidates or parties).<sup>16</sup> Twelve justices were elected in million-dollar races during the 2017–18 cycle, which accounted for 75 percent of all spending.

#### FIGURE 1

STATE	CANDIDATE FUNDRAISING	PUBLIC FINANCING	SPENDING BY POLITICAL PARTIES	OUTSIDE SPENDING BY SPECIAL INTEREST GROUPS	TOTAL NUMBER OF SEATS	GRAND TOTAL
Alabama	\$6,442,218	\$0	\$0	\$0	5	\$6,442,218
Wisconsin (2018)	\$2,711,636	\$0	\$1,320	\$2,623,754	1	\$5,336,710
Michigan	\$2,993,393	\$0	\$501,216	\$704,737	2	\$4,199,346
West Virginia	\$1,333,126	\$0	\$0	\$2,434,641	2	\$3,767,767
Arkansas	\$560,473	\$0	\$0	\$2,880,260	1	\$3,440,733
North Carolina	\$2,025,130	\$0	\$0	\$1,248,679	1	\$3,273,809
Pennsylvania	\$2,773,411	\$0	\$19,160	\$121,219	3	\$2,913,790
Texas	\$2,643,362	\$0	\$0	\$260,968	3	\$2,904,330
Ohio	\$1,618,157	\$0	\$0	\$297,200	2	\$1,915,357
Nevada	\$1,718,111	\$0	\$0	\$51	2	\$1,718,162
Georgia	\$1,065,691	\$0	\$0	\$0	5	\$1,065,691
New Mexico	\$215,339	\$180,656	\$0	\$176,644	1	\$572,639
Louisiana	\$548,161	\$0	\$0	\$0	2	\$548,161
Washington	\$409,302	\$0	\$0	\$21,931	3	\$431,233
Kentucky	\$427,631	\$0	\$0	\$51	1	\$427,682
Illinois	\$201,917	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	\$201,917
Wisconsin (2017)	\$151,140	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	\$151,140
Minnesota	\$142,644	\$0	\$0	\$0	4	\$142,644
North Dakota	\$71,065	\$0	\$0	\$0	1	\$71,065
Oregon	\$61,627	\$0	\$0	\$51	3	\$61,678
Montana	\$52,426	\$0	\$0	\$0	2	\$52,426
Arizona	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$21,000	2	\$21,000
Totals	\$28,165,960	\$180,656	\$521,696	\$10,791,186	48	\$39,659,498

#### Estimated Spending on State Supreme Court Races, 2017–18

This chart estimates spending on high court races, including contested and retention elections, in the 21 states in which spending was documented. Unless otherwise noted, races occurred in 2018. Candidate fundraising figures were provided by the National Institute on Money in Politics, and reflect available data as of May 29, 2019. Candidate fundraising includes contributions and self-financing by candidates, including loans. It excludes loan repayments and fundraising by judges that did not run for election in 2017–18. Sources for independent expenditures by political parties and interest groups include state campaign finance disclosures, broadcast television spending estimates from Kantar Media/CMAG, ad contracts posted on the FCC website, and Facebook spending estimates from Facebook's Ad Library. The 2017 figures in this chart are lower than the totals reported in the historical chart, because in that chart totals were adjusted for inflation to 2018 dollars to allow for historical comparison. The 2017 figures in this chart have not been converted to 2018 dollars. The \$39.7 million price tag was smaller than three of the four most recent midterm cycles, which saw an average of \$45 million in spending.<sup>17</sup> Likewise, the 12 justices elected in million-dollar elections was the fewest since 2006; there were 17 in the previous midterm cycle.

These comparatively small figures are likely due in part to the number of uncontested races — half of the 46 contestable seats went uncontested this cycle, the greatest share since at least 2000, breaking the previous record set in 2014.<sup>18</sup> We cannot say for sure why so many races went uncontested. It could be that challengers and funders saw few opportunities to alter the ideological balance on state courts, which have often driven spending in prior judicial elections. It may also be that, together with the 2014 cycle, a trend is developing in which non-presidential-election years see fewer contested supreme court elections.

National political events also likely drew money away from some state court races. The 2018 midterm elections saw record campaign spending, record voter turnout, and a blistering supreme court confirmation fight in the lead-up to Election Day.<sup>19</sup> Explaining why Michigan's election for two supreme court seats saw less spending than previous elections, a Republican Party spokesperson said, "With all of the statewide races being competitive, and both the state House and state Senate in play, resources needed to be spread around more than in other cycles."<sup>20</sup> Meanwhile, the fight to seat Brett Kavanaugh on the U.S. Supreme Court attracted \$15 million, led by the Judicial Crisis Network, which has been a primary source of funding for backers of conservative state supreme court candidates.<sup>21</sup>

At the same time, some states did see spending for the record books. Arkansas had the most expensive election in its history, at \$3.4 million for a single seat on the supreme court. Wisconsin's 2018 election attracted \$5.3 million in spending, nearly matching the record-holding 2011 election. (In 2019, Wisconsin broke the 2011 record with an \$8 million contest.)<sup>22</sup>

#### Spending by Interest Groups and Political Parties

One key trend was the continued prominence of special interest groups, which accounted for \$10.8 million in spending, more than a quarter (27 percent) of all supreme court election expenditures in the 2017–18 cycle.<sup>23</sup> For our analysis, special interest group spending, which we

#### FIGURE 2



All figures have been converted to 2018 dollars. Because of this inflation adjustment, totals in this graph may be different than figures that were published in previous reports.

Data from previous cycles drawn from earlier reports in the New Politics of Judicial Elections series, as well as updated candidate fundraising and television spending estimates from the National Institute on Money in Politics and Kantar Media/CMAG.

also refer to as outside spending, includes spending by any political action committee (PAC), 501(c)4 nonprofit, trade association, or other group that is not a candidate or political party. This does not include any contributions interest groups made directly to a candidate or party.

While 27 percent was a drop from the 2015–16 cycle, when interest groups made up a record-setting 40 percent of all spending, it was similar to the previous midterm cycle (2013–14) when they accounted for 29 percent. Prior to *Citizens United*, outside spending by interest groups on supreme court elections was far less substantial: the high prior to *Citizens United* was 18 percent in 2005–06.<sup>24</sup> Supreme court elections have also attracted a higher share of interest group spending than congressional races: never in the last twenty years have U.S. Senate and House races seen interest groups account for more than 19 percent of all spending in cycle.<sup>25</sup>

Interest groups played an even more pronounced role in the three costliest supreme court races of the 2017–18 cycle, where they accounted for 52 percent of all spending, including a whopping 84 percent in Arkansas.

As interest groups cemented their role in supreme court elections, traditional political parties scaled back their involvement. In total, political parties spent only \$522,000 during 2017–18, not including contributions they made to candidates' campaigns, or 1.3 percent of all spending. This spending was concentrated almost entirely in Michigan. This was the lowest share of direct spending by political parties in a midterm cycle, and the smallest amount of spending in any cycle, since we began tracking supreme court elections in 2000.

This diminished role of political parties parallels a broader shift in nonjudicial elections since *Citizens United*. As interest groups have proven themselves able to

#### **FIGURE 3**



# Spending Breakdown for 2017–18 Supreme Court Races

For data sources, see notation under figure 1.

collect unlimited contributions while avoiding disclosure, their role has grown at the expense of political parties, which are more often subject to contribution limits and more rigorous transparency requirements.<sup>26</sup>

#### Social Media Spending

Finally, while judicial campaigns have advertised on social media platforms for several cycles, newly available tools made it possible to analyze this spending for the first time. In May 2018, Facebook began maintaining all political ads in a publicly accessible and searchable database called the Facebook Ad Library.<sup>27</sup> Facebook makes available copies of each ad, the name of its sponsor, high and low estimates for how much that sponsor spent on it, estimates of how many users saw it, the age and gender of users who saw it, and information about when it ran.

In total, Facebook estimates that candidates, parties, and interest groups spent between \$500,000 and \$2 million to support or oppose judicial candidates from May through November 2018, according to our analysis. As with overall spending, candidates accounted for two-thirds of Facebook spending — between \$370,000 and \$1.3 million — with interest groups spending between \$120,000 and \$580,000, and political parties between \$16,000 and \$69,000. Michigan saw by far the most spending on Facebook ads, between \$250,000 and \$960,000 in all, while candidates and groups also spent six figures on ads in Ohio, North Carolina, Texas, Minnesota, and West Virginia.

Users saw these ads as many as 113 million times, according to Facebook's estimates, and none of these estimates include key races — including in Pennsylvania and Wisconsin — which took place before Facebook began publishing political ad data.

#### FIGURE 4

#### **Top Five Facebook Spenders**

TOP FIVE FACEBOOK SPENDERS	TYPE OF SPENDER	ESTIMATED TOTAL SPENT
Sam Bagenstos (MI)	Candidate	\$566,678
Ohioans for a Healthy Economy	Group (did not report donors)	\$233,000
Justice for All Michigan	Group (reported donors)	\$152,000
Margaret Chutich (MN)	Candidate	\$105,179
Jimmy Blacklock (TX)	Candidate	\$91,598

Spending estimates are an average of the low and high estimates provided in Facebook's Ad Library.

Data from Facebook's Ad Library.

# 2018 Cycle Saw Meager Progress Toward Greater Judicial Diversity

>> A recent Brennan Center report, *State Supreme Court Diversity*, details how little state supreme courts reflect the diversity of the public they serve.<sup>28</sup> As of May 2019, 24 state high courts had no justices of color, including eight states where people of color make up at least 25 percent of the state population. Of these 24 states, 19 use elections as part of their system for choosing or retaining justices. In addition, 17 states had only one woman on the supreme court bench.

>> **The 2017–18 cycle** showed mixed results with respect to judicial diversity. Four new justices of color, including three women of color, won seats on state high courts in North Carolina, Ohio, New Mexico, and Texas. But Nevada's only justice of color retired and Michigan's lost his election, and white justices replaced both of them.<sup>29</sup> As a result, more states had all-white supreme courts at the end of the 2018 cycle than at its beginning.

>> The challenge of financing judicial campaigns is one of several barriers facing aspiring justices of color. In an analysis of elections from 2000 to 2016, the Brennan Center found that nonincumbent candidates of color received less in contributions than their white counterparts, faced more outside spending on negative ads, and benefited from less outside spending on positive ads.<sup>30</sup> The Brennan Center also documented that attack ads against candidates of color are frequently different in nature than those attacking other candidates, often evoking racist imagery or language to degrade the candidates or tie them to criminal defendants who they represented as lawyers or who appeared before them in court.<sup>31</sup>

>> The same financial disparities did not surface in 2018, when candidates of color on average outperformed white candidates in fundraising and received comparable levels of outside support. But racist attack ads did appear in North Carolina, where Republican Party mailers included altered images of Anita Earls, who is biracial, with skin "several shades darker than in real life" and the headline "Dangerous Anita Earls."<sup>32</sup>

>> The trend of homogeneous courts poses a grave threat to public confidence in the judiciary and the ability of courts to develop a jurisprudence for an increasingly diverse America. Judges acknowledge that the perspectives and experiences they bring to the bench inform their and their colleagues decision-making. Even among lawyers, surveys show large racial disparities as to views on the presence of racial bias in the justice system.<sup>33</sup> As former Ohio Supreme Court Justice Yvette McGee Brown wrote, "When our courts are dominated by only one legal profession, one political party, or one gender or race, the public's perception of justice suffers."<sup>34</sup>

# **Candidate Fundraising and Spending**

In 2018, Ohio's insurance industry showed a keen interest in the state's supreme court elections. Between executives, employees, and insurance industry groups, the industry poured nearly \$150,000 into the campaign accounts of Justice Mary DeGenaro and another Republican candidate. This included \$47,000 from individuals affiliated with Cincinnati Financial, a business that previously raised eyebrows in 2016 with its employees' contributions to judicial candidates.<sup>35</sup> One possible explanation for Cincinnati Financial's interest in 2018 was that the court was considering the company's appeal of a lower court ruling: the case, which had potentially high stakes for the company's bottom line, raised the question of when an insurance company covering a general contractor is responsible for the faulty work of subcontractors.<sup>36</sup>

In early October, a month before Election Day, Justice DeGenaro and the rest of the Ohio Supreme Court unanimously overruled the lower court, finding that Cincinnati Financial was not responsible for the damage done by the subcontractor.<sup>37</sup> The decision, which insulates insurance companies from future liability in similar circumstances, saved Cincinnati Financial as much as \$6 million, and possibly much more in the long run. Strikingly, with the court's ruling in hand, the steady flow of insurance industry contributions slowed to a trickle (even while October was DeGenaro's biggest month for fundraising). There is no evidence suggesting Cincinnati Financial's donations influenced the court's unanimous decision — but why should the public have to wonder?

This is the tightrope that elected judges walk — raising the money necessary to run a competitive campaign while also making sure that they maintain the impartiality, and appearance of impartiality, that judging demands. "It's pretty hard in big-money races not to take care of your friends," Richard Neely, a retired chief justice of the West Virginia Supreme Court, once remarked. "It's very hard not to dance with the one who brung you."<sup>38</sup>

During the 2017–18 supreme court election cycle, candidates across the country raised six- and seven-figure sums to their campaign coffers — and often did so from sources likely to appear before them in court. Seven candidates took in more than \$1 million in contributions and 22 raised over a half-million dollars. In total, candidates raised \$28.3 million (including approximately

**FIGURE 5** 



Candidate Contributions by Sector, 2017–18

These figures do not include itemized contributions for which researchers were unable to identify a donor's occupation. Uncategorized contributions accounted for 25 percent of all contributions. This analysis is different from previous cycles for which, because the share of uncategorized contributions was smaller, we included uncategorized contributions in our analysis.

Data from National Institute on Money in Politics as of May 29, 2019.

#### **FIGURE 6**

## **Top 10 Candidate Fundraisers**

\$180,000 in public funds to the one candidate participating in New Mexico's public financing system). Fundraising totals were greater than in the last midterm election cycle, 2013–14, which saw \$22.6 million in candidate fundraising (in 2018 dollars), but less than in cycles prior to that.

The two largest direct contributors to candidates' campaigns were PACs funded by trial lawyers. The Philadelphia Trial Lawyers Association contributed \$600,000 to Justice Sallie Mundy in Pennsylvania, who had recently been appointed and was running for her first full term, and Progress for Justice contributed \$530,000 to Alabama Justice Tom Parker's successful campaign for chief justice.

As in earlier cycles, lawyers and businesses — two categories of interests that regularly land in court — were responsible for the majority of contributions. Of contributions for which researchers were able to identify donors' occupations, approximately 37 percent came from lawyers and lobbyists and 31 percent from business interests.

In some states, high-stakes legal matters drove that share even higher. In Louisiana, lawyers and businesses involved in lawsuits demanding that oil and gas companies pay for environmental damage to coastal properties have been major drivers of supreme court election spending in recent years.<sup>39</sup> In 2018, lawyers and lobbyists, many engaged in those disputes, accounted for a staggering 65 percent of all campaign contributions in Louisiana's supreme court election. And in New Mexico, where the state supreme court regularly decides the rights of oil and gas producers vis-à-vis landowners,<sup>40</sup> 25 cents of every dollar Justice Gary Clingman raised for his campaign came from the mineral extraction industry. Clingman chose to privately finance his campaign while his opponent opted in to New Mexico's public financing program.

CANDIDATE	STATE	WON OR LOST	PARTY	TOTAL FUNDRAISED
Sallie Mundy*	PA	Won	R	\$1,685,571
Anita Earls	NC	Won	D	\$1,574,594
Sarah Stewart	AL	Won	R	\$1,272,747
Rebecca Dallet	WI	Won	Nonpartisan	\$1,261,452
Bob Vance, Jr.	AL	Lost-General	D	\$1,210,321
Michael Screnock	WI	Lost-General	Nonpartisan	\$1,057,089
Sam Bagenstos	MI	Lost-General	D	\$1,017,285
Tom Parker	AL	Won	R	\$983,510
Lyn Stuart*	AL	Lost-Primary	R	\$951,560
Jay Mitchell	AL	Won	R	\$855,725

\*Candidate was a sitting justice at the time of the election.

Data from National Institute on Money in Politics as of May 29, 2019.

#### TV Ads in the Trump Era

As is common in supreme court elections, much of the money candidates raised during the 2017–18 cycle ultimately paid for political consultants, mailers, and advertising on the radio, internet, and TV. Several candidates' ads explicitly referenced President Donald Trump, connecting national politics to state judicial campaigns. Three candidates ran ads touting themselves as judges who would defend individual rights against the Trump administration, while one Alabama Republican ran a primary ad tying herself to Trump and claiming, "Like President Trump, Judge Sarah Stewart will protect our Second Amendment gun rights." Candidates also identified as "conservative" to a greater extent than in recent cycles — 29 percent of all candidate-run ads touted the candidate's conservative values, compared to 3 percent in the 2016 cycle.



Source: "President Trump," paid for by Sarah Stewart. Copyright 2018, Kantar Media/CMAG.

# Interest Groups Changing Judicial Campaigns

With special interest groups assuming such a prominent role in supreme court elections, what do we know about them? Who are the biggest spenders, and how are they funded? Where are they spending their money? And what are the consequences of their ascendancy?

In 2017–18, the Republican State Leadership Committee's Judicial Fairness Initiative (RSLC-JFI) spent more than nearly any group ever has in a single cycle, accounting for \$4.1 million across three states. And, as discussed below, the conservative Judicial Crisis Network (JCN) was the likely source of most of RSLC-JFI's funds. But progressive interest groups did not sit out these races — of the 10 largest outside spenders, six supported the more conservative candidate, with a combined \$6.6 million, and four supported the candidate on the left, with \$2.9 million.<sup>41</sup>

Groups played an even larger role in the several states where candidates appeared to rely on them to do the financial heavy lifting. In both Arkansas and West Virginia, discussed at length in the next section, interest groups accounted for two-thirds or more of all spending. At the same time, the candidates supported by these groups

#### FIGURE 7

# States Where Interest Group Spending Accounted for the Largest Share of All Spending



raised relatively small sums for competitive races. This suggests at least an assumption by the candidates that the groups would take on the costliest aspects of campaigning, like running TV ads, if not explicit coordination between the candidates and the groups.

#### **FIGURE 8**

# Top 10 Interest Group Spenders, 2017–18

GROUP	AMOUNT	STATE(S) IT SPENT IN	GROUP TRANSPARENCY
Republican State Leadership Committee — Judicial Fairness Initiative	\$4,128,983	AR, WV, PA	Nontransparent
North Carolina Families First	\$1,245,980	NC	Nontransparent
Wisconsin Manufacturers & Commerce	\$1,059,881	WI	Nontransparent
Greater Wisconsin Committee	\$980,214	WI	Nontransparent
Judicial Crisis Network	\$600,148	AR	Nontransparent
Just Courts West Virginia	\$487,891	WV	Transparent
Ohioans for a Healthy Economy	\$293,500	ОН	Nontransparent
Michigan Chamber of Commerce	\$275,130	MI	Nontransparent
Texas Right to Life Committee	\$260,817	ТХ	Nontransparent
Safety and Justice for All	\$175,590	NM	Transparent

Data from state campaign finance disclosures, broadcast television spending estimates from Kantar Media/CMAG, radio and television ad contracts posted on the FCC website, and Facebook spending estimates from Facebook's Ad Library. Transparency based on the Brennan Center's analysis of each group's public filings. A description of the methodology is included in this section of the report.

# What Do We Know About the Biggest Outside Spenders?

#### >> RSLC Judicial Fairness Initiative

- Established in 2014 "to elect down-ballot, state-level conservatives to the judiciary" using TV and digital ads, mailers, and text messages
- Funded by the RSLC, which receives the bulk of its funds from dark money groups like the Judicial Crisis Network and U.S. Chamber of Commerce, along with large corporations
- Has spent in judicial elections in Arkansas, Illinois, Michigan, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, West Virginia, and Wisconsin in recent cycles

#### >> NC Families First

- Funded primarily by the opaque groups Make NC First and North Carolina Citizens for Protecting Our Schools
- Also ran \$1.7 million in TV and digital ads opposing Republican candidates for North Carolina General Assembly in 2018

#### >> Greater Wisconsin Committee

- A nontransparent 501(c)4 nonprofit with a PAC arm and a 527-issue advocacy account
- Does not report most funding sources but receives substantial support from labor unions
- Engages in polling, research, and grassroots lobbying on a range of progressive causes

#### >> Wisconsin Manufacturers and Commerce

- The state's chamber of commerce, has spent more than \$35 million supporting conservative judicial candidates in recent cycles and does not report funding sources for political spending
- Helped draft state judicial ethics rule allowing judges to hear cases involving major campaign supporters<sup>42</sup>

#### We Know Little About Where Interest Group Money Really Comes From

Who is really funding these groups and why are they interested in judicial races? It is often impossible to know for sure, leaving the public without vital information about who is trying to sway their vote and influence who sits on their state's highest court. This lack of transparency potentially obscures significant judicial conflicts of interest.

Most interest group spenders continue to be almost entirely nontransparent with respect to their funding, maneuvering around lax state and federal laws to the point where they rarely disclose their donors. In the last election cycle, the Brennan Center did an in-depth analysis of the funding sources for all outside spenders in supreme court elections — including their donors and their donors' donors. The analysis found that 82 percent of all outside spending was nontransparent, meaning that the public either could not identify or would face major obstacles identifying who was truly behind the spending.<sup>43</sup>

Last year was no different. Eight of the 10 biggest spenders reported either no donor information or that more than 75 percent of their funds came from other groups.<sup>44</sup> These nontransparent groups successfully obscured their donors from the public, denying voters information about possible motives behind their spending.

In some instances, groups also took advantage of loopholes in state laws that allowed them to avoid reporting their election spending to campaign finance authorities.<sup>45</sup> For example, estimates provided by Kantar Media/CMAG show that JCN, a group based in Washington, DC, that was founded to promote President George W. Bush's U.S. Supreme Court nominees, directly spent a half-million dollars to unseat Arkansas Supreme Court Justice Courtney Goodson. JCN did not disclose its spending, let alone its donors, to state regulators.

And IRS filings suggest that JCN may have weighed in to an even greater extent on state supreme court races indirectly, by contributing to other groups. The Republican State Leadership Committee's IRS filings show that JCN gave \$3.76 million to RSLC over the course of 2017– 18.<sup>46</sup> RSLC in turn funded RSLC-JFI's \$4 million in spending in the 2018 Arkansas and West Virginia supreme court elections. JCN also gave \$255,000 to the Wisconsin Alliance for Reform, which ran TV and radio ads supporting Wisconsin Supreme Court candidate Michael Screnock, according to IRS flings.<sup>47</sup>

If that is where JCN's money went, we still do not know where it came from. IRS filings covering January–June 2018 show only that JCN received \$17 million, three-quarters of its funding, from "Donor A." Campaign finance watchdogs have concluded that Donor A is likely the Wellspring Committee, which funds a nationwide network of conservative groups.<sup>48</sup> But the Wellspring Committee's donors — and their motives — remain unknown.

## State Farm Settles Allegations They Secretly Manipulated a Supreme Court Race

>> Opaque interest group spending can directly benefit people and businesses with a financial stake in who sits on state benches. By contributing money to these groups, donors can wield immense influence and pursue their private interests while avoiding any public scrutiny.

>> Weeks before Election Day 2018, the insurance and financial services company State Farm settled a lawsuit alleging that it had successfully conspired to manipulate a 2004 Illinois Supreme Court election.<sup>49</sup> State Farm's alleged goal was to put a judge on the Illinois court who would overturn a jury's \$1 billion consumer fraud verdict against it. State Farm settled the new lawsuit for \$250 million days before trial, but court filings paint a damning portrait of the company funneling \$3.5 million through intermediaries to identify then-trial judge Lloyd Karmeier as the right candidate, run his campaign through a group called the Illinois Civil Justice League, and fund a network of opaque groups to support his candidacy.<sup>50</sup> The plaintiffs' expert concluded that there was a deliberate and successful effort "to disguise State Farm's role as a primary supporter of Justice Karmeier's campaign," which "enabled State Farm to disingenuously represent to the Illinois Supreme Court that State Farm itself made no contribution" to Karmeier's campaign.<sup>51</sup>

>> Karmeier won his election, and nine months later, after declining to recuse himself from the case, joined the Illinois Supreme Court decision overturning the jury verdict against State Farm.<sup>52</sup>

## But We Do Know This Spending Makes Courts Less Fair

One byproduct of heightened interest group spending is a harmful shift in the nature of judicial campaigns. For starters, interest groups are more likely than candidates or political parties to run negative ads — groups ran two-thirds of all negative TV ads this cycle despite only accounting for one-third of all ads.

Cycle after cycle, group ads have regularly featured attacks based on judges' decisions in criminal cases. This cycle, half of the \$2 million spent by groups on negative advertising paid for ads targeting judicial decisions. These ads frequently misrepresent judges' rulings, often invoking violence against children to stir fear in viewers. In a typical ad, JCN in 2018 accused an Arkansas judge of being "soft on crime" and using a "technicality" to let off a defendant who was, as a result, "still on the run,



**Source:** "At It Again," paid for by Greater Wisconsin Political Fund. Copyright 2018, Kantar Media/CMAG.

threatening children." Two months earlier, the conservative Wisconsin Manufacturers and Commerce (WMC) and liberal Greater Wisconsin Committee exchanged ads attacking judges for giving lenient sentences to persons found guilty of violence against children. WMC refused to take down its ad even after the victims' parents asked it to because the ad included identifying information and was doing harm to their family.<sup>53</sup>

Among other harms, misleading attacks on judges' decisions in criminal cases can put pressure on judges' rulings. Previous studies found that Pennsylvania and Washington trial judges issued longer sentences as their next election approached and that supreme court justices across the country were less likely to rule in favor of criminal defendants as TV and outside spending increased.<sup>54</sup> A 2019 study found that "electoral cycles" in criminal sentencing, in which trial judges issue harsher sentences as their elections approach, are more likely in states with more competitive judicial elections.<sup>55</sup> As former California Supreme Court Justice Otto Kaus famously said, elections loom over judges like "a crocodile in your bathtub. You keep wondering whether you're letting yourself be influenced, and you do not know."<sup>56</sup>

Most striking is how elections affect life and death decisions about capital punishment. Research suggests that trial and appellate judges are more likely to sentence defendants to death, or affirm death sentences, when they face electoral pressures.<sup>57</sup> One scholar of judicial elections, finding that the data supports Justice Kaus' crocodile theory, wrote that the death penalty is the "fattest crocodile" for how often judges appear to feed the desires of the electorate when it comes to capital punishment.<sup>58</sup>

# **States in Focus**

#### States that had high profile supreme court races in the

2017–18 cycle saw clearly how high-cost and politicized judicial elections threaten fair and impartial courts. Millions in nontransparent spending prevented Arkansas voters from learning who was trying to buy a seat on their state's court, a Michigan judge was threatened with losing party support while deciding a case, and West Virginia and North Carolina legislators abused their power to help their allies reach the bench. These case studies illustrate some of the worst features of judicial elections today but also show how the most brazen attacks on fair courts can sometimes backfire.

#### Campaign Outsourcing and Judges Organizing Against Misleading Ads in Arkansas

In 2018, Arkansas embodied the modern realities of state supreme court elections. Interest groups spent so abundantly that the race set a spending record based almost entirely on their spending, and they ran ads so misleading that a court was willing to intervene to stop them.

Justice Courtney Goodson won reelection despite \$2.9 million in support for her opponent, David Sterling, from





**Source:** "Reject," paid for by Republican State Leadership Committee — Judicial Fairness Initiative. Copyright 2018, Kantar Media/CMAG.

two conservative groups during the nonpartisan contest. RSLC-JFI spent \$2.3 million on ads and mailers opposing Goodson, and JCN spent nearly \$600,000 on two TV ads. JCN also contributed \$3 million to RSLC over the course of 2018, including \$500,000 in May, when the only active judicial campaign was in Arkansas.<sup>59</sup> RSLC also received \$100,000 from Arkansas-based Wal-Mart and \$10,000 from the Arkansas State Chamber of Commerce.<sup>60</sup>

JCN had put Goodson in its sights before, including taking out \$550,000 worth of ads in a 2016 election in which Goodson ran for chief justice (and lost).<sup>61</sup> In the lead-up to that race, JCN's counsel authored articles attacking Goodson for her authorship of a unanimous 2011 decision striking down a state law capping punitive damages as violating the Arkansas constitution.<sup>62</sup> Tort reform may still be a motivator for JCN's spending: in 2018, the Arkansas Supreme Court voted 6–1 to remove a tort reform measure from the ballot due to procedural defects.<sup>63</sup>

Spending by JCN and RSLC-JFI swamped that of the candidates themselves. Combined, these two groups accounted for 84 percent of the \$3.4 million spent on the election and 95 percent of the money supporting Sterling. The groups accused Goodson of taking gifts from attorneys, hearing cases involving the gift givers and donors, and asking for a pay raise. JCN even created a website, greedygoodson.com, featuring the same allegations.<sup>64</sup> Sterling raised only \$150,000, possibly predicting that these groups would do the heavy lifting, and the attacking, in place of his campaign.

A new and noteworthy voice in the race was a group of former judges and community leaders who had formed the Arkansas Judicial Campaign Conduct & Education Committee (AJCCEC) to respond to "false advertisements and attacks" in judicial races.<sup>65</sup> The AJCCEC's rapid response team determined that Goodson had not heard cases involving donors or gift givers, had recused herself from cases as appropriate, and had not asked for a pay raise. The team sent JCN and RSLC letters asking them to stop lobbing those allegations. In response, RSLC's general counsel denied any wrongdoing and called the team a "sham."<sup>66</sup>

Even more unusual, Goodson used the rapid response team's findings in court to successfully block some of JCN's TV ads for being false and defamatory. One state judge found that Goodson was likely to win her defamation suit and stopped television stations in part of the state from running the ads,<sup>67</sup> though other judges in the state refused to grant Goodson an injunction and a federal judge refused her request to block similar ads by RSLC-JFI.<sup>68</sup> Despite the attacks, Goodson won reelection with 55 percent of the vote.

#### Impeachments Lead to Big-Money Elections and Partisan Takeover in West Virginia

West Virginia began 2018 with no supreme court elections scheduled and ended the year with three new justices. The shake-up came about because of an ethics scandal in which the state's House of Delegates charged justices with misusing state funds for lavish office renovations, using state vehicles and computers for personal benefit, and maladministration, including overpayment of senior-status judges.<sup>69</sup> With state and federal investigations ongoing, the West Virginia Supreme Court suspended Justice Allen Loughry, and Justice Menis Ketchum retired. While the state's judicial investigation commission cleared the remaining three justices of wrongdoing, Republican legislators backed articles of impeachment against all three, along with Loughry.<sup>70</sup>

Some of the charges against sitting justices raised legitimate concerns, including spending \$32,000 on a suede couch and \$20,000 on a rug. But legislators slow-walked the impeachment process as the August 14 deadline for a vacancy to trigger a special election approached, suggesting politics was at least part of the motivation.<sup>71</sup> If legislators removed the justices after the deadline, the state's Republican governor would have been able to appoint five new justices to what had been a 3–2 Democratic-majority court.

Frustrating the legislators' plan, two justices, Ketchum and Justice Robin Davis, gave up their seats in time to trigger a special election.<sup>72</sup> Davis wrote in her August 13 resignation letter, "The will of the people is being DENIED! I just cannot allow the finalizing of their plot to come to fruition."<sup>73</sup>

The special elections for two seats did not stop Republican officials from remaking the state's court, however. Gov. Jim Justice appointed two prominent Republicans, West Virginia House Speaker Tim Armstead and U.S. Rep. Evan Jenkins, to temporarily fill the two vacant seats until the special election, when they would be able to run as new incumbents.<sup>74</sup>

Armstead and Jenkins won their respective nonpartisan elections, against nine candidates each, with the help of a combined \$1.9 million in support from conservative groups.<sup>75</sup> This amount was nearly 10 times what the two raised and included \$1.7 million from RSLC-JFI. In addition to JCN's donations, RSLC took in \$350,000 in the lead-up to Election Day from Pepperidge LLC, a West Virginia–based corporation tied to a local nursing home operator that was embroiled in wrongful death litigation in state court.<sup>76</sup>

Even Governor Justice chipped in \$50,000 to West Virginians for Fair Courts, a group that sent mailers in support of Armstead and Jenkins. Beyond political gain, the changes on the court could benefit Governor Justice personally: he owns a network of coal and agricultural businesses that remain mired in state court litigation, and an allegation that he is violating the state's constitution by not living in the state capital may also eventually reach the state supreme court.<sup>77</sup>

Two other justices who did not step down were able to keep their seats on the court: one was acquitted by the Senate in an impeachment trial, while the other was kept on by a state supreme court decision holding that the legislature's impeachment proceedings violated the state's constitution.<sup>78</sup> With two seats filled by election, and two justices surviving impeachment, the governor appointed the fifth and final member of the court in December 2018.<sup>79</sup>

Legislators strengthened their hand vis-à-vis the court in other ways as well. On the day Armstead and Jenkins were elected, legislators had also put before voters a constitutional amendment authorizing the legislature to reduce the judiciary's budget by up to 15 percent by a simple majority vote, or by more with a supermajority.<sup>80</sup> Voters approved it. And in 2019, legislators proposed withholding judicial retirement benefits until the state supreme court reversed its decision to intervene in the impeachment proceedings, or take away the court's authority to hear challenges to impeachment proceedings entirely (the legislation failed).<sup>81</sup>

# Political Pressure on Judicial Decision-Making in Michigan

Michigan's supreme court contest cast in stark relief the undesirable pressures that elections can put on sitting judges. There, Justice Elizabeth Clement, a Republican who had been recently appointed to the bench and was facing her first election, faced organized efforts within her own political party to punish her for her vote in a redistricting case decided months before the election.<sup>82</sup> While Clement ultimately held on to her seat, her experience sets a worrying precedent for judges who buck their party's preferences in high-stakes cases.

At issue in the case was a grassroots ballot initiative to reform the redistricting process in Michigan — taking the power to draw legislative maps away from the Republican-controlled legislature and giving it to an independent commission. While the case was before the state supreme court, a former Republican legislator wrote in his popular political newsletter that if Justice Clement "colludes" with other justices to uphold the measure, Clement could "expect that funding from the Republican Party and its major donors and allies in her election campaign WILL DRY UP."<sup>83</sup> Despite this threat, in July, Clement ruled with a majority of the court to allow the measure to proceed. Justice Kurtis Wilder, also a Republican standing for election in 2018, ruled with the minority.<sup>84</sup>

There was swift and sustained retaliation against Clement. At the Republican Party convention one month later, she was endorsed over a chorus of boos and nays<sup>85</sup> and members distributed flyers instructing delegates to abstain from voting to endorse her in order to "show disapproval for her rulings and maybe cause her to think twice about violating our Constitution."<sup>86</sup> Later, her name was left off of party campaign flyers that included Wilder, allegedly because the party's volunteers did not want to campaign for her.87

The independent spending in the race also clearly reflected the abandonment of Clement by the Republican party and its allies. The Michigan Republican Party and Chamber of Commerce spent over \$640,000 on ads supporting Wilder but only \$30,000 on ads supporting Clement.<sup>88</sup> A political consultant explained to the Michigan Campaign Finance Network that conservative interest groups "largely cut her loose."<sup>89</sup>

Despite all of this, Clement held her seat and Wilder lost his to Democratic Party–endorsed Megan Cavanagh.<sup>90</sup> While the court still has a Republican majority, observers predicted that the election would result in a significant shift to the ideological center.<sup>91</sup>

#### Electoral Gamesmanship in North Carolina Backfires

In North Carolina, civil rights attorney Anita Earls, a Democrat, prevailed against incumbent Justice Barbara Jackson, a Republican, and Raleigh attorney Chris Anglin, also a Republican, in the partisan election for Jackson's seat on the state's high court.<sup>92</sup> Earls prevailed despite a series of moves by the Republican legislative supermajority to tilt the race in favor of Justice Jackson. Still, the series of brazen, if shortsighted, moves shows the lengths to which state politicians are willing to go to get their allies on the bench.

Anglin had changed his party affiliation from Democrat to Republican shortly before filing to run, and Republican lawmakers accused him of perpetrating "a fraud on the people of the state of North Carolina" to split the Republican vote.<sup>93</sup> But the legislature itself had enabled Anglin's move. In 2017, it canceled judicial primaries for 2018, seemingly intending to attract a crowd of Democratic candidates to split the vote against the Republican incumbent.<sup>94</sup> It also added partisan labels to the ballot after an incumbent conservative justice lost a nonpartisan contest in 2016.<sup>95</sup>

The legislature ultimately sought to bar Anglin's Republican affiliation from appearing on the ballot by passing a bill to omit the party affiliation of judicial candidates who changed political parties 90 days before filing. But a court struck down the change to the law, finding that its retroactive application to Anglin "violate[d] fundamental principles of fairness" and Anglin's constitutional due process rights.<sup>96</sup> Anglin remained on the ballot as a Republican, and Earls won with 49 percent of the vote.

While Earls raised three times more than her incumbent opponent and benefited from over \$1 million in nontransparent outside support, the race's \$3.3 million price tag did not compare to recent supreme court elections in the state — \$5.4 million in 2016 and \$6 million in 2014.<sup>97</sup> This may be because the election did not present Republicans with an opportunity to break the 4–3 liberal majority on the court, or because potential funders knew that a three-way race made it unlikely Justice Jackson would win.

These machinations occurred against the backdrop of a multiyear effort by the legislature to gain an upper hand in North Carolina's courts that ranged from eliminating public financing for judicial races, to shrinking an intermediate appellate court to prevent the governor from filling upcoming vacancies, to gerrymandering judicial districts.<sup>98</sup> Voters pushed back on Election Day 2018 by voting down a controversial constitutional amendment that would have given the legislature new control over the appointment of judges to fill interim vacancies.<sup>99</sup> The amendment faced bipartisan opposition from all five living former governors<sup>100</sup> and was subject to litigation that ultimately required the legislature to rewrite misleading ballot language.<sup>101</sup>

# Looking Ahead

In the current political environment, the public's confidence in American democracy and the institutions at its core cannot be taken for granted. Yet today's politicized judicial elections put that very confidence at risk.

If judges take contributions from lawyers appearing before them, why should the public think that money won't influence their thinking?

If a dark money group runs misleading ads to support judges, why should the public think the judges are any more trustworthy than the groups backing them?

If a state's judiciary looks nothing like the communities it serves, why should the public think their courts are equipped to decide cases involving those communities?

There are no good answers to these questions, but there is much that states can do to make sure we don't have to ask them. Even in the short time before Election Day 2020, states can take steps to strengthen their courts. Nothing prevents state courts from adopting stronger ethics rules requiring judges to step aside from cases involving major campaign supporters. Courts can also require parties appearing before a judge to be forthcoming about money they spent toward the judge's election. As for building more diverse benches, all stakeholders — from judges to bar associations and political officials — can work to open paths to the bench for judicial candidates from underrepresented communities.

Beyond 2020, states can reconsider how they choose judges. The Brennan Center has urged states to adopt a publicly accountable appointment system as a better way of balancing the values of fairness, independence, and accountability.<sup>102</sup> In states that continue to hold judicial elections, public financing of candidates can ensure that judges do not need to raise money from lawyers and businesses appearing before them. The Brennan Center has also recommended that states adopt a lengthy single "one and done" term for supreme court justices, which would help protect judges from threats to their job security that can interfere with fair decision-making.

Not all these proposals will be realized in every state, and while states or courts can adopt some almost immediately, others will take time to consider and implement. But, in trying times for American democracy, it is necessary to equip courts so that they can do justice and are worthy of the public's confidence.

## Alabama

Five of the nine seats on the Alabama Supreme Court were up for election in 2018, attracting substantial spending, including \$2.4 million in TV ads from the candidates. The race for chief justice — in which Associate Justice Tom Parker defeated incumbent Chief Justice Lyn Stuart in the Republican primary and Alabama Circuit Judge Bob Vance Jr. in the general election — saw each candidate raise approximately \$1 million. Parker received most of his backing from the state's trial lawyers while running ads alleging that George Soros was plotting to remove him from the court. Attorney Jay Mitchell raised more than \$850,000 while defeating attorney John Bahakel in the Republican primary and attorney Donna Wesson Smalley in the general election for an open seat on the court. Circuit Judge Sarah Stewart defeated recently appointed Justice Brady Mendheim and Circuit Judge Debra Jones in the Republican primary, raising more than \$1.2 million and running ads connecting her to President Trump. Justices Tommy Bryan and William Sellers faced no opposition.

#### Arizona

Justice Clint Bolick and Justice John Pelander stood for retention elections and won new six-year terms on the Arizona Supreme Court with approximately 70 percent of the vote each. Bolick won his first full term after Gov. Doug Ducey appointed him to the court in 2016. After the Arizona Supreme Court removed from the ballot a measure that would have increased taxes to fund public education, advocates of the measure pledged to campaign against the justices. An expensive antiretention campaign never materialized.

#### Arkansas

The nonpartisan contest for Justice Courtney Goodson's seat on the Arkansas Supreme Court was the most expensive in the state's history, with most of the money coming from outside groups. Goodson kept her seat by defeating attorney David Sterling in a runoff election after both received more votes than Court of Appeals Judge Kenneth Hixson in the general election. The Republican State Leadership Committee's Judicial Fairness Initiative spent almost \$2.3 million on ads, mailers, and robocalls supporting Sterling and attacking Goodson, while the Judicial Crisis Network spent another estimated \$600,000 in TV and Facebook ads attacking both Hixson and Goodson. Sterling supplemented his outside support with only \$150,000 in fundraising, and Goodson raised \$279,000, significantly less than in her prior election.

## Alabama

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$6,442,218	1
Candidate fundraising	\$6,442,218	1
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$2,470,740	1

## Arizona

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$21,000	22
Candidate fundraising	\$0	N/A
Group spending	\$21,000	11
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Arkansas

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$3,440,733	5
Candidate fundraising	\$560,473	11
Group spending	\$2,880,260	1
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$1,209,860	4

### Georgia

Five justices ran unopposed in 2018 for seats on the Georgia Supreme Court. Justice Harold Melton won his third full term on the court and Georgia Court of Appeals Judge John Ellington was elected to the bench for the first time, raising more than \$500,000. Gov. Nathan Deal appointed Justices Michael P. Boggs, Nels Peterson, and Britt Grant in 2016 after he expanded the court from seven to nine justices, and they all won their first full terms on the court.

#### Illinois

Illinois voters retained Justice Anne M. Burke with 81 percent of the vote. Justice Burke raised \$200,000 in her low-profile election.

#### Kentucky

Kentucky Court of Appeals Judge Debra Lambert won a competitive nonpartisan election for an open seat on the Kentucky Supreme Court. Lambert and Circuit Judge Dan Ballou advanced from a primary with Circuit Judge David A. Tapp. Lambert raised \$240,000, more than twice what of each of her opponents raised.

#### Louisiana

Justice Jefferson Hughes, a Republican, ran unopposed in a partisan election to keep the seat he has held since 2012. Justice Greg Guidry, also a Republican, ultimately ran unopposed after a court disqualified his opponent, attorney Richard Ducote, for failing to file his tax returns. Anticipating a contested election, Guidry raised more than \$370,000.

## Georgia

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$1,065,691	11
Candidate fundraising	\$1,065,691	10
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

#### Illinois

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$201,917	16
Candidate fundraising	\$201,917	16
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Kentucky

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$427,682	15
Candidate fundraising	\$427,631	13
Group spending	\$51	12
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$73,170	10

# Louisiana

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$548,161	13
Candidate fundraising	\$548,161	12
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

#### Michigan

Justice Elizabeth Clement and Justice Kurtis Wilder both Republicans appointed to the Michigan Supreme Court in 2017 by Gov. Rick Snyder — ran for full terms on the court. The party and outside groups gave Wilder \$819,000 in outside support, and Clement just \$75,000 after Clement voted with the court's majority to allow a grassroots redistricting reform ballot measure to move forward, a decision Republicans viewed as against their interests. Running against Clement and Wilder were law professor Samuel Bagenstos, a Democrat; attorney Megan Cavanagh, a Democrat; attorney Doug Dern, the Natural Law Party candidate; and attorney Kerry Lee Morgan, nominated by the Libertarian Party. Bagenstos raised \$1 million, more than any other candidate in the race, but failed to finish as one of the top two vote getters. Clement ultimately received the most votes, and Cavanagh, who benefited from more than \$200,000 in digital ads and mailers by progressive outside groups, finished second, unseating Wilder.

#### Minnesota

Four justices on the Minnesota Supreme Court ran in nonpartisan elections to keep their seats on the bench. Justice Lorie Gildea, Justice Barry Anderson, and Justice Anne K. McKeig ran unopposed. Justice Margaret Chutich, running for her first full term since her 2016 appointment, defeated attorney Michelle L. MacDonald with 56 percent of the vote. Justice Chutich spent nearly half of her \$109,000 in contributions on Facebook ads, making her one of the top purchasers of Facebook ads in the country among state supreme court candidates.

#### Montana

Justice Beth Baker and Justice Ingrid Gustafson stood for retention election, and they both retained their seats on the Montana Supreme Court with more than 83 percent of the vote. Gustafson won her first full term on the bench after Gov. Steve Bullock appointed her in 2017. The candidates combined raised only \$52,000.

#### Nevada

A large field of candidates competed in nonpartisan elections for an open seat on the Nevada Supreme Court. After advancing from a five-candidate primary, District Judge Elissa F. Cadish defeated Court of Appeals Judge Jerome T. Tao in the general election, outraising him by \$670,000 to \$120,000. Justice Lidia Stiglich held the seat Gov. Brian Sandoval appointed her to in 2016, raising \$827,000 in the process of defeating District Court Judge Mathew Harter. Chief Judge of the Nevada Court of Appeals Abbi Silver ran unopposed for the seat of retiring Justice Michael Douglas.

## Michigan

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$4,199,346	3
Candidate fundraising	\$2,993,393	2
Group spending	\$704,737	5
Party spending	\$501,216	1
TV spending	\$1,170,710	5

# Minnesota

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$142,644	18
Candidate fundraising	\$142,644	18
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Montana

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$52,426	21
Candidate fundraising	\$52,426	21
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Nevada

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$1,718,162	10
Candidate fundraising	\$1,718,111	7
Group spending	\$51	12
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$529,750	8

#### **New Mexico**

After Gov. Susana Martinez appointed Justice Gary L. Clingman to the New Mexico Supreme Court in 2018, he had to stand in a partisan election in order to serve a full term on the bench. Judge Michael Vigil, who participated in the state's public financing program for judicial candidates, defeated Clingman. Vigil benefited from over \$175,000 in outside group spending.

#### **North Carolina**

Three candidates competed for Republican Justice Barbara Jackson's seat on the North Carolina Supreme Court, with attorney Anita Earls, a Democrat, defeating Jackson and Democrat-turned-Republican attorney Christopher Anglin. There was no primary election and the race was partisan because of recent changes made by the North Carolina General Assembly. Earls raised nearly \$1.6 million, more than three times what Jackson raised, and received \$1.2 million in outside support, primarily in the form of TV ads run by North Carolina Families First, which reports large contributions from nontransparent groups.

#### North Dakota

Justice Lisa Fair McEvers ran in a nonpartisan election to remain on the North Dakota Supreme Court. She defeated attorney Robert V. Bolinske with 66 percent of the vote and raised \$71,065, while Bolinske did not report raising or spending any money. McEvers won her first full term on the bench after first being appointed to the bench in 2013 to fill an interim vacancy and winning election to complete her predecessor's term in 2016.

#### Ohio

Democratic candidates won both partisan elections for the Ohio Supreme Court in 2018. Cuyahoga County Common Pleas Court Judge Michael P. Donnelly defeated Court of Appeals Judge Craig Baldwin for the vacancy created by the retirement of Justice Terrence O'Donnell, a Republican. Court of Appeals Judge Melody Stewart defeated sitting Justice Mary DeGenaro, a Republican, to become the first African American woman elected to the Ohio Supreme Court. Each of the candidates raised substantial sums, with Baldwin, DeGenaro, and Donnelly raising more than \$400,000 each. Stewart and Donnelly won despite \$293,000 in digital ads and other support by the Ohioans for a Healthy Economy, a 501(c)4 nonprofit with a pro-business mission, for the Republican candidates.

## New Mexico

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$572,639	12
Candidate fundraising	\$395,995	15
Group spending	\$176,644	8
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$147,050	9

# **North Carolina**

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$3,273,809	6
Candidate fundraising	\$2,025,130	6
Group spending	\$1,248,679	4
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$1,582,520	3

# **North Dakota**

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$71,065	19
Candidate fundraising	\$71,065	12
Group spending	\$0	N/A
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

#### Ohio

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$1,915,357	9
Candidate fundraising	\$1,618,157	8
Group spending	\$297,200	6
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

#### Oregon

Three recently appointed Oregon Supreme Court justices stood in nonpartisan elections to remain on the court. Justice Rebecca A. Duncan and Justice Adrienne Nelson ran unopposed, while Justice Meagan A. Flynn defeated government attorney Van Pounds with 74 percent of the vote. Nelson and Flynn each raised approximately \$30,000.

#### Pennsylvania

In 2017, two candidates competed in a partisan election for one spot on the Pennsylvania Supreme Court and two justices faced retention elections. Appointed in 2016 by Governor Wolf, a Democrat, Justice Sallie Mundy, a Republican, won a partisan election to serve her first full term. Mundy was the year's biggest fundraiser, taking in \$1.7 million, including \$600,000 from the Philadelphia Trial Lawyers Association's PAC, and benefited from \$45,000 in mailers from the Republican State Leadership Committee's Judicial Fairness Initiative. Mundy narrowly defeated District Judge Dwayne D. Woodruff, a Democrat. Chief Justice Thomas Saylor and Justice Debra Todd both won their retention elections with more than two-thirds of the vote.

#### Texas

Three sitting Republican justices on the Texas Supreme Court stood in partisan elections and held their seats on the court. Recently appointed Justice Jimmy Blacklock defeated Texas District Court Judge Steven Kirkland, a Democrat; Justice John Devine defeated District Court Judge R.K. Sandill, a Democrat; and Justice Jeff Brown defeated attorney Kathy Cheng, also a Democrat. Each of the sitting justices and Sandill raised more than half a million dollars, and the incumbents benefited from the support of numerous outside groups, though lax disclosure rules obscure the full cost of that support. Shortly after the election, President Trump nominated, and the Senate confirmed, Brown to the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Texas.

#### Washington

Competitive challenges never materialized for three incumbent Washington Supreme Court justices standing for reelection. Justice Susan Owens and Justice Sheryl Gordon McCloud ran unopposed after their challengers either withdrew or were disqualified. Justice Steven González defeated attorney Nathan Choi with 68 percent of the vote. González raised \$335,000 for the campaign, while McCloud and Owens raised \$63,000 and \$8,600, respectively. Fuse Votes, a political committee backed by trial lawyers and labor, spent \$21,000 on digital ads supporting the incumbents.

#### Oregon

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$61,678	20
Candidate fundraising	\$61,627	20
Group spending	\$51	12
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Pennsylvania

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$2,913,790	7
Candidate fundraising	\$2,773,411	3
Group spending	\$121,219	9
Party spending	\$19,160	2
TV spending	\$1,154,400	6

#### Texas

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$2,904,330	8
Candidate fundraising	\$2,643,362	5
Group spending	\$260,968	7
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Washington

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$431,233	14
Candidate fundraising	\$409,302	14
Group spending	\$21,931	10
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

#### West Virginia

No elections were scheduled to take place in West Virginia in 2018 until two seats on the West Virginia Supreme Court became vacant as a result of an ethics scandal and subsequent impeachment effort by the West Virginia House of Delegates. While two justices resigned in time to trigger special elections to fill their seats, Gov. Jim Justice appointed former West Virginia House Speaker Tim Armstead and former U.S. Representative Evan Jenkins, both Republicans, to fill the seats until the election. Armstead and Jenkins each ran against nine other candidates and won the election with just 26 percent and 36 percent of the vote, respectively. While Armstead raised \$117,000 and Jenkins, \$119,000, they received a combined \$1.9 million in outside support. The Republican State Leadership Committee's Judicial Fairness Initiative spent \$1.7 million on digital, TV, and radio ads.

#### Wisconsin (2017)

Justice Annette Ziegler ran unopposed for another 10-year term on the Wisconsin Supreme Court, resulting in an uncharacteristically quiet election.

#### Wisconsin (2018)

With anticipation that this election could determine the ideological balance of the court in future years, Wisconsin saw one of the most expensive supreme court elections in its history in 2018. Attorney Tim Burns, Circuit Judge Rebecca Dallet, and Circuit Judge Michael Screnock competed in the nonpartisan primary for retiring Justice Michael Gableman's seat. Dallet defeated Screnock in the general election, and each candidate raised more than \$1 million dollars and received more than \$1 million in additional support from outside groups. Wisconsin Manufacturers and Commerce, the state's chamber of commerce, spent an estimated \$1.1 million on TV and radio ads attacking Dallet and supporting Screnock, while the Greater Wisconsin Committee's two arms spent an estimated \$980,000 doing the opposite. Eric Holder's National Democratic Redistricting Committee spent \$165,000 supporting Dallet, highlighting the importance of state supreme courts in the 2020 round of redistricting.

# West Virginia

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$3,767,767	4
Candidate fundraising	\$1,333,126	9
Group spending	\$2,434,641	3
Party spending	\$0	N/A
TV spending	\$588,360	7

# Wisconsin (2017)

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$151,140	17
Candidate fundraising	\$151,140	17
Group spending	\$O	N/A
Party spending	\$O	N/A
TV spending	\$0	N/A

# Wisconsin (2018)

	TOTAL	RANK
Total spending	\$5,336,710	2
Candidate fundraising	\$2,711,636	4
Group spending	\$2,623,754	2
Party spending	\$1,320	3
TV spending	\$2,415,340	2

# Endnotes

2 Associated Press, "Hagedorn, Neubauer Set Spending Record in Wisconsin Supreme Court Race," July 17, 2019, <u>https://www.</u> wpr.org/hagedorn-neubauer-set-spending-record-wisconsin-supreme-court-race.

**3** For historical federal election spending breakdowns, see "Cost of Election," OpenSecrets.org, accessed Oct. 19, 2019, <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/overview/cost.php</u>, and "Total Outside Spending by Election Cycle, Excluding Party Committees," OpenSecrets.org, accessed Oct. 19, 2019, <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/outsidespend-ing/cycle\_tots.php?cycle=2020&view=A&chart=N#summ</u>. More detailed data on outside spending in the 2018 federal elections is available from the Campaign Finance Institute at <u>http://cfinst.org/data/2018\_House\_Independent.aspx</u> and <u>http://cfinst.org/data/2018\_Senate\_Independent.aspx</u>.

**4** Alicia Bannon, Cathleen Lisk, and Peter Hardin, *Who Pays for Judicial Races?*, Brennan Center for Justice, 2017, 22, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/publications/Politics\_of\_Judicial\_Elections\_Final.pdf</u>.

**5** Richard Lardner, "Pro-Kavanaugh Group Received Millions from Anonymous Donors," Associated Press, Nov. 27, 2018, <u>https://www.apnews.com/91c58df540884d698ceb35a529c34b08</u>.

**6** In early 2019, Iowa's governor appointed the state's first-ever justice of color to the supreme court, leaving 24 states with all-white benches.

7 State caseloads are based on an average of the caseloads reported by the NCSC's Court Statistics Project for Courts of Last Resort. "Court Statistics Project," National Center for State Courts, accessed Oct. 14, 2019, <u>http://www.courtstatistics.org</u>. U.S. Supreme Court caseloads are reported by *SCOTUSblog*. Adam Feldman, "Final Stat Pack for October Term 2018," *SCOTUSblog*, June 28, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/06/final-stat-pack-foroctober-term-2018</u>.

**8** Associated Press, "Washington Supreme Court Tosses Out State's Death Penalty," Oct. 11, 2018, <u>https://www.usa-today.com/story/news/nation/2018/10/11/washington-su-preme-court-death-penalty/1600795002</u>.

**9** Mark Joseph Stern, "Arizona Supreme Court Greenlights Discrimination Against Same-Sex Weddings," *Slate*, Sept. 16, 2019, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2019/09/arizona-supreme-court-discrimination-lgbt-weddings.html.</u>

**10** Dan Margolies and Celia Llopis-Jepsen, "Kansas Supreme Court Rules State Constitution Protects Right to Abortion," NPR, Apr. 26, 2019, <u>https://www.npr.org/2019/04/26/717449336/kansas-su-</u> preme-court-rules-state-constitution-protects-right-to-abortion.

**11** Cary Spivak, "Wisconsin Supreme Court Upholds Medical Malpractices Caps in Case of Wisconsin Woman Who Lost Four Limbs," *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, June 27, 2018, <u>https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/investigations/2018/06/27/wisconsin-supremecourt-upholds-states-750-000-malpractice-cap/736673002.</u>

**12** Michael Wines, "Judges Say Throw Out the Map. Lawmakers Say Throw Out the Judges," *New York Times*, Feb. 14, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/14/us/pennsylvania-gerrymander-ing-courts.html</u>.

**13** Thomas E. McClure, "Do Contributions to Judicial Campaigns Create the Appearance of Corruption?," in *Corruption, Accountability and Discretion*, ed. Nancy S. Lind and Cara E. Rabe-Hemp (Bingley, UK: Emerald Publishing, 2017), 88 (reviewing social science literature and concluding that "although some studies fail to establish a connection between donations and judicial outcomes, most scholars have found a correlation between campaign contributions and high court rulings"); Michael S. Kang and Joanna M. Shepherd, "The Partisan Price of Justice: An Empirical Analysis of Campaign Contributions and Judicial Decisions," *New York University Law Review* 86 (2011): 104; Joanna Shepherd and Michael S. Kang, "Partisan Justice: How Campaign Money Politicizes Judicial Decisionmaking in Election Cases," American Constitution Society, 2016, <u>https://</u> <u>www.acslaw.org/analysis/reports/partisan-justice</u>; Kate Berry, *How Judicial Elections Impact Criminal Cases*, Brennan Center for Justice, 2015, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/</u> <u>how-judicial-elections-impact-criminal-cases</u>.

**14** Alicia Bannon and Laila Robbins, *State Supreme Court Diversity*, Brennan Center for Justice, 2019, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u>our-work/research-reports/state-supreme-court-diversity.

15 Bannon et al., Who Pays for Judicial Races?, 6.

**16** For the purposes of this analysis, contributions include both direct and in-kind contributions.

**17** The \$45 million figure is adjusted for inflation.

**18** Scott Greytak et al., *Bankrolling the Bench*, Justice at Stake, Brennan Center for Justice, and National Institute on Money in State Politics, 2015, 24, <u>https://judicialpolitics.org/app/uploads/JAS-</u> NPJE-2013-14.pdf.

**19** Andrew Mayersohn, "Most Expensive Midterms in History Set Several Spending Records," OpenSecrets.org, Nov. 8, 2018, <u>https://</u><u>www.opensecrets.org/news/2018/11/2018-midterm-records-shat-</u><u>ter</u>; Emily Stewart, "2018's Record-Setting Voter Turnout, in One Chart," Vox, Nov. 19, 2018, <u>https://www.vox.com/policy-and-poli-</u><u>tics/2018/11/19/18103110/2018-midterm-elections-turnout</u>.

**20** Craig Mauger, "The 201 Supreme Court Race Was an Oddity. Here's Why It May Have Played Out That Way," Michigan Campaign Finance Network, Apr. 11, 2019, <u>http://mcfn.org/node/7210/the-</u> 2018-supreme-court-race-was-an-oddity-heres-why-it-may-haveplayed-out-that-way.

**21** Laila Robbins, "Conservative Bankrolled and Dominated Kavanaugh Confirmation Media Campaign," *The Hill*, Oct. 19, 2018, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/judiciary/412178-conservatives-bank-rolled-and-dominated-kavanaugh-confirmation-media</u>; Douglas Keith, "What We Know About the Money Behind Brett Kavanaugh's Confirmation Fight," *HuffPost*, Sept. 3, 2018, <u>https://www.huffpost.</u> <u>com/entry/opinion-kavanaugh-dark-money\_n\_5b8984b8e4b0162f-47230bc6?1q3;</u> "Follow the Money: Tracking TV Spending on the Kavanaugh Nomination," Brennan Center for Justice, July 26, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/follow-money-tracking-tv-spending-kavanaugh-nomination.</u>

**22** Wisconsin Democracy Campaign, "2019 Supreme Court Race Cost Record \$8.2 Million+," press release, July 17, 2019, <u>https://www.wisdc.org/news/press-releases/126-press-release-2019/6380-2019-supreme-court-race-cost-record-8-2-million</u>. For details on the most expensive supreme court races in states across the country, see "Million Dollar Courts," Brennan Center for Justice, accessed Oct. 24, 2019, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/map-million-dollar-courts-2016</u>.

**23** Sources for outside spending figures include state campaign finance disclosures, estimates for TV ad spending provided by Kantar Media/CMAG, Facebook's Ad Library, and FCC filings in limited circumstances. Our figures likely underestimate group spending in two ways. First, where we rely on estimates provided by Kantar Media/CMAG, those estimates do not include spending on local cable TV, satellite TV, or radio. In addition, the weak disclosure laws discussed in this section allow significant amounts of spending to go unreported to state campaign finance authorities.

**24** In *Citizens United*, the Court ruled that the government cannot put limits on election spending done independently of a candidate, reasoning that such spending does not pose a risk of corruption or the appearance of corruption. Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission, 558 U.S. 310 (2010). Lower courts extrapolated this reasoning to rule that regulators also cannot limit contributions to spenders who are independent of the candidates and political

parties. While *Citizens United* did not create every problem in our politics today, it produced the conditions in which deep-pocketed outside spenders thrive. Sophisticated spenders exploited these decisions, and lax laws that allow them to avoid disclosing their donors and sometimes their spending, to spend both without limits and without transparency. See Lawrence Norden, Brent Ferguson, and Douglas Keith, *Five to Four*, Brennan Center for Justice, 2015, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/publications/</u> Five\_to\_Four\_Final.pdf.

**25** For historical federal election spending breakdowns, see "Cost of Election," OpenSecrets.org, accessed Oct. 19, 2019, <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/overview/cost.php</u>; "Total Outside Spending by Election Cycle, Excluding Party Committees," OpenSecrets.org, accessed Oct. 19, 2019, <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/outsidespend-ing/cycle\_tots.php?cycle=2020&view=A&chart=N#summ</u>.

**26** Ian Vandewalker, "The Rise of Shadow Parties," Brennan Center for Justice, Oct. 22, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/rise-shadow-parties</u>.

**27** "Facebook Ad Library," accessed Oct. 10, 2019, <u>https://www.facebook.com/ads/library/?active\_status=all&ad\_type=political\_and\_issue\_ads&country=US.</u>

28 Bannon and Robbins, State Supreme Court Diversity.

**29** See Oralandar Brand-Williams, "Michigan Supreme Court Won't Have Black Justice for First Time in 33 Years," *Detroit News*, Dec. 4, 2018, <u>https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/</u> <u>michigan/2018/12/04/michigan-supreme-court-black-justice-33-years/2017426002</u>.

30 Bannon and Robbins, State Supreme Court Diversity, 22.

31 Bannon and Robbins, State Supreme Court Diversity, 22–25.

32 Bannon and Robbins, State Supreme Court Diversity, 24.

**33** Sherrilyn A. Ifill, "Racial Diversity on the Bench: Beyond Role Models and Public Confidence," *Washington & Lee Law Review* 56 (2000): 434–35.

**34** Kate Berry, *Building a Diverse Bench: A Guide for Judicial Nominating Commissioners*, Brennan Center for Justice, June 1, 2016, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/build-</u> ing-diverse-bench-guide-judicial-nominating-commissioners.

**35** Data from candidate filings. See also Catherine Turcer and Mia Lewis, *Can Money Buy Justice*?, Common Cause Ohio, 2018, <u>https://www.commoncause.org/ohio/wp-content/uploads/</u> <u>sites/23/2018/10/OhioSupremeCourt\_WEB\_r2.pdf</u>. This is not the first Ohio Supreme Court election Cincinnati Financial has been engaged in. Employees contributed more than \$125,000 to Republican candidates in 2016. James McNair, "Cincinnati Financial Corp. Employees Pony Up En Masse for Two GOP Ohio Supreme Court Candidates," *CityBeat*, Nov. 30, 2016, <u>https://www.citybeat.com/</u> <u>news/article/20845099/cincinnati-financial-corp-employees-ponyup-en-masse-for-two-gop-ohio-supreme-court-candidates</u>.

**36** Ohio N. Univ. v. Charles Constr. Servs., Inc., 120 N.E.3d 762 (Ohio 2018).

**37** Stephanie K. Jones, "Ohio Supreme Court: Subcontractor's Faulty Work Not Covered by Contractor's Policy," *Insurance Journal*, Oct. 29, 2018, <u>https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/mid-west/2018/10/29/505868.htm</u>.

**38** Adam Liptak and Janet Roberts, "Campaign Cash Mirrors a High Court's Rulings," *New York Times*, Oct. 1, 2006, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/01/us/01judges.html</u>.

**39** Andrea Gallo, "Forget the Ads: Big Oil vs. Trial Lawyers Is Real Fight in Louisiana Supreme Court Race," *Advocate*, Oct. 26, 2019, <u>https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/news/politics/elec-tions/article\_1c82948c-f68b-11e9-b7db-e7c8464b3c99.html</u>.

**40** Susan Montoya Bryan, "New Mexico Court Ruling Revives Oil Contamination Case," Associated Press, Mar. 4, 2016, <u>https://www.abqjournal.com/734937/new-mexico-court-ruling-revives-lawsuit-against-oil-company.html</u>.

**41** RSLC, Wisconsin Manufacturers & Commerce, Judicial Crisis Network, Ohioans for a Healthy Economy, Michigan Chamber of Commerce, and Texas Right to Life Committee supported candidates who appeared as Republicans or identified as conservative. NC Families First, Greater Wisconsin Committee, Just Courts WV, and Safety and Justice for All supported candidates who appeared as Democrats, identified as progressive, or campaigned against conservative candidates.

**42** Tom Solberg, "Supreme Court Revises Judicial Recusal Guidelines," State Bar of Wisconsin, July 9, 2010, <u>https://www.wisbar.org/</u> <u>NewsPublications/InsideTrack/Pages/Article.aspx?Volume=2&ls-</u> <u>sue=14&ArticleID=5912</u>.

43 Bannon et al., Who Pays for Judicial Races?, 29.

**44** Groups were labeled "nontransparent" if they reported no donors to state or federal campaign finance authorities or to the IRS, or if they reported that more than 75 percent of their funds came from other groups. If a group reported that more than 25 percent of its funds came from individuals or businesses, it was labeled "transparent." The Brennan Center's 2016 report relied on a more complex methodology to trace the transparency of each dollar spent. See Bannon et al., *Who Pays for Judicial Races?*, 8.

There are several loopholes that noncandidate, nonparty in-45 terest groups can exploit to avoid reporting their spending. In some states, groups do not need to report spending on "electioneering communications," ads that mention a candidate in the weeks before an election but do not explicitly call for the candidate's election or defeat. In others, groups need not report any spending that is not coordinated with a candidate or political party. In still others, groups must report independent spending but do not have to identify the candidate they sought to support with that spending. A 2014 report by the National Institute for Money in Politics found that in 24 states, "it is not possible to fully know how much was spent, and by whom, on electioneering communications." Peter Quist, "Scorecard: Essential Disclosure Requirements for Independent Spending, 2014," National Institute on Money in State Politics, 2014, https://www. followthemoney.org/research/institute-reports/scorecard-essential-disclosure-requirements-for-independent-spending-2014. For a comprehensive database of state campaign finance laws, see Campaign Finance Institute and National Institute on Money in Politics, "CFI Law Database," accessed Oct. 13, 2019, <a href="https://cfinst.github.io">https://cfinst.github.io</a>.

**46** See Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, Post-General Election 2018: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, filed Dec. 6, 2018; Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, Year End Report 2017: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, filed Jan. 30, 2018. Forms are available via <a href="https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&format="https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&format=">https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&format=</a>. The RSLC's filings identify the Judicial Crisis Network by its former name, the Judicial Confirmation Network.

**47** Internal Revenue Service, Form 990: Return of Organization Exempt from Income Tax: Judicial Crisis Network, 2017, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/6007244-JCN-2017-990.html</u>.

**48** Andrew Perez and Anna Massoglia, "Secretive Conservative Legal Group Funded by \$17 Million Mystery Donor Before Kavanaugh Fight," *MapLight*, May 17, 2019, <u>https://maplight.org/story/secretive-conservative-legal-group-funded-by-17-million-mystery-do-nor-before-kavanaugh-fight</u>.

**49** Alison Frankel, "Behind \$250 Million State Farm Settlement, a Wild Tale of Dark Money in Judicial Elections," Reuters, Sept. 5, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/legal-us-otc-darkmoney/behind-250-million-state-farm-settlement-a-wild-tale-of-dark-money-in-judicial-elections-idUSKCN1LL2ZQ.</u>

**50** Supplemental Expert Report of Thomas A. Myers at 23, Hale v. State Farm, No. 12-00660 (S.D. III. June 29, 2018).

**51** Supplemental Expert Report of Thomas A. Myers at 10, Hale v. State Farm, No. 12-00660 (S.D. III. June 29, 2018).

52 Avery v. State Farm, 835 N.E.2d 801 (III. 2005).

**53** Molly Beck, "Victim's Family Asks WMC to Take Supreme Court Ad Down," *Wisconsin State Journal*, Mar. 31, 2018, <u>https://madison.</u> <u>com/wsj/news/local/govt-and-politics/victim-s-family-asks-wmc-</u> <u>to-take-supreme-court-ad/article\_5dc1e380-4d40-5eb0-baa5-</u> <u>87c6d1947b79.html</u>.

**54** Carlos Berdejó and Noam Yuchtman, "Crime, Punishment, and Politics: An Analysis of Political Cycles in Criminal Sentencing." *The Review of Economics and Statistics* 95, no. 3 (2013): 741, <u>http://www.jstor.org.proxy.library.nyu.edu/stable/43554792</u>; Gregory A. Huber and Sanford C. Gordon. "Accountability and Coercion: Is Justice Blind When It Runs for Office?" *American Journal of Political Science* 48, no. 2 (2004): 247–63; Joanna Shepherd and Michael S. Kang, *Skewed Justice: Citizens United, Television Advertising and State Supreme Court Justices' Decisions in Criminal Cases*, 2014, <u>https://www.acslaw.org/analysis/reports/skewed-justice</u>. For an analysis of the existing research related to the impact of judicial elections *Impact Criminal Cases*.

**55** Christian Dippel and Michael Poyker, *How Common Are Electoral Cycles in Criminal Sentencing*?, 2019, <u>https://www.anderson.ucla.</u> <u>edu/faculty\_pages/christian.dippel/judge-cycles.pdf</u>.

**56** Erwin Chemerinsky and James J. Sample, "You Get the Judges You Pay For," *New York Times*, Apr. 17, 2011, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2011/04/18/opinion/18sample.html.

**57** Berry, How Judicial Elections Impact Criminal Cases.

**58** Gerald F. Uelmen, "Crocodiles in the Bathtub: Maintaining Independence of State Supreme Courts in an Era of Judicial Politicization," *Notre Dame Law Review* 72, no. 4 (2014): 1135–36, <u>https://</u> <u>scholarship.law.nd.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1852&contex-</u> t=ndlr.

**59** See Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, Second Quarter 2018: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, filed July 16, 2018, available via <a href="https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&formate">https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&formate</a>.

**60** See Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, First Quarter 2018: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, Filed Apr. 16, 2018; Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, Second Quarter 2018: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, Filed July 16, 2018. Forms available via available via <u>https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3s1&format=</u>.

**61** Brennan Center for Justice, "Buying Time 2016 – Arkansas," Sept. 14, 2016, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/buy-</u> ing-time-2016-arkansas.

**62** Laila Robbins, "Conservative Group Behind Kavanaugh Confirmation Has Spent Years Reshaping State and Federal Benches," Brennan Center for Justice, Sept. 12, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/conservative-group-behind-kavanaugh-confirmation-has-spent-years-reshaping-state-and-federal; Jonathan Keim, "Arkansas Supreme Court Justice Courtney Goodson, Part Two: Striking Down Tort Reform," *National Review*, Feb. 15, 2016 <u>https://</u> <u>www.nationalreview.com/bench-memos/arkansas-supreme-courtjustice-courtney-goodson-part-two-striking-down-tort</u>.</u>

**63** Patrick Berry and Douglas Keith, "In 2018, a Spate of Partisan Attacks on State Courts," Brennan Center for Justice, Dec. 18, 2018, <u>http://www.brennancenter.org/blog/2018-spate-partisan-attacks-state-courts</u>; John Moritz, "Arkansas Supreme Court Yanks Issue 1, Calls It Overly Broad," *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette*, Oct. 19, 2018, <u>https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2018/oct/19/justices-yank-issue-1-call-it-overly-br</u>.

**64** "Greedy Goodson," accessed June 1, 2018, <u>http://www.</u> <u>greedygoodson.com</u> (site discontinued). Screenshots of JCN's greedygoodson.com website are on file with the author. The AJCCEC also collected mailers sent by JCN, images of which are available via <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.org/Goodson%20-%20Goodson%20</u> p.%201%20Exhibit%2010-2018.jpg; <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.</u> org/Goodson%20-%20Goodson%20p.%202%20Exhibit%2010-2018.jpg; and <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.org/Goodson%20-%20</u>

#### Goodson%20p.%203%20Exhibit%2010-2018.jpg.

**65** Arkansas Judicial Campaign Conduct and Education Committee, "Our Mission," accessed Oct. 10, 2019, <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.org/our-mission</u>.

**66** Letter from Rapid Response Team to Judicial Crisis Network (May 3, 2018), <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.org/announcements/</u> <u>ajccec-cease-desist-letter-to-judicial-crisis-network;</u> letter from Matthew S. Raymer, vice president and general counsel, Republican State Leadership Committee, to Rapid Response Team (Oct. 18, 2018), <u>http://www.arkansasjudges.org/announcements/rslc-re-</u> <u>sponse-to-rrt-request-for-voluntary-withdrawal-of-advertisement</u>.

**67** Andrew DeMillo, "Judge Halts Ad Bashing Arkansas Justice Seeking Re-election," Associated Press, May 15, 2018, <u>https://ap-news.com/f7c384d5dafb48cb8f7093911c1e27c3</u>.

**68** Andrew DeMillo, "Federal Judge Won't Halt Attack Ads Against Arkansas Justice," Associated Press, Nov. 1, 2018, <u>https://www.apnews.com/6886268b87394af6826299cb4ffdf22a</u>.

**69** Kevin Townsend, "A Supreme Court Impeachment Fight That's Already Under Way," *Atlantic*, Oct. 31, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/10/impeachment-west-virginias-supreme-court/574495</u>; Certified Articles of Impeachment, West Virginia Legislature, Aug. 14, 2018, <u>http://www.wvlegislature.gov/legisdocs/committee/house/judiciary/certified\_articles\_of\_impeachment.pdf</u>.

**70** MetroNews Staff, "JIC Clears Workman, Davis, Walker in Ethics Complaint," *MetroNews*, July 23, 2018, <u>http://wvmetronews.</u> <u>com/2018/07/23/jic-clears-workman-davis-walker-in-ethics-com-</u> plaint.

71 Townsend, "A Supreme Court Impeachment Fight."

72 Townsend, "A Supreme Court Impeachment Fight."

**73** Supreme Court of Appeals of West Virginia, "Justice Davis Statement," press release, Aug. 14, 2018, <u>http://www.courtswv.gov/public-resources/press/releases/2018-releases/aug14b\_18.pdf</u>.

**74** Bruce Schreiner and John Raby, "Jenkins, Armstead Among Candidates for Supreme Court," Associated Press, Nov. 5, 2018, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/west-virginia/articles/2018-11-05/jenkins-armstead-among-candidates-for-supremecourt.</u>

**75** Schreiner and Raby, "Jenkins, Armstead Win Supreme Court Races." West Virginia Supreme Court elections became nonpartisan in 2015. In 2016, a five-way contest for one seat on the state supreme court attracted almost \$3 million in outside spending, including over \$2 million from the RSLC-JFI. Bannon et al., *Who Pays for Judicial Races*?

**76** See Internal Revenue Service, Form 8872, Post-General Election 2018: Republican State Leadership Committee – RSLC, filed Dec. 6, 2018, available via <a href="https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&format="https://opencorporates">https://forms.irs.gov/app/pod/basicSearch/search?execution=e3sl&format=</a>; "Pepperidge, LLC," opencorporates, accessed Oct. 11, 2019, <a href="https://opencorporates.com/companies/us\_wv/229346">https://opencorporates.com/companies/us\_wv/229346</a>; Noddy A. Fernandez, "Son Files Wrongful Death Suit Against Mercer Nursing and Rehabilitation Center," *West Virginia Record*, July 16, 2018, <a href="https://wrecord.com/stories/511486957-son-files-wrongful-death-suit-against-mercer-nursing-and-rehabilitation-center">https://wrecord.com/stories/511486957-son-files-wrongful-death-suit-against-mercer-nursing-and-rehabilitation-center</a>; Noddy A. Fernandez, "Widower Alleges Nursing Home Resident's Death Caused by Abuse, Neglect," *West Virginia Record*, Dec. 13, 2018, <a href="https://wrecord.com/stories/51165119-widower-alleges-nursing-home-resident-s-death-caused-by-abuse-neglect">https://wrecord.com/stories/51165119-widower-alleges-nursing-home-resident-s-death-caused-by-abuse-neglect</a>.

77 Associated Press, "Where the West Virginia Governor Is Sleeping Has Landed Him in Court," Aug. 21, 2019, <u>https://www.nbcnews.</u> <u>com/politics/politics-news/where-west-virginia-governor-sleepinghas-landed-him-court-n1044916?cid=public-rss\_20190821</u>; Adrienne Robbins, "Hearing in Governor Justice's Residency Case Could Lead to the State Supreme Court," WOWK TV, Aug. 21, 2019, <u>https://</u> <u>www.wowktv.com/news/hearing-in-governor-justices-residencycase-could-lead-to-the-state-supreme-court</u>. **78** The legislature appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court, arguing that the decision violated the U.S. Constitution's Guarantee Clause. The Court declined to hear the case. Zack Budryk, "Supreme Court Won't Intervene in Fight Over Impeaching West Virginia Justices," *The Hill*, Oct. 7, 2019, <u>https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/464712-supreme-court-wont-intervene-over-west-virginia-justices</u>.

**79** Office of the Governor, "Gov. Justice Appoints Raleigh County Circuit Court Judge John Hutchison to the Supreme Court of Appeals," press release, Dec. 12, 2018, <u>https://governor.wv.gov/News/press-releases/2018/Pages/Gov.-Judge-appoints-Raleigh-County-Circuit-Court-Judge-John-Hutchison-to-the-Supreme-Court-of-Appeals.aspx.</u>

**80** Brad McElhinny, "Amendment Is Approved for Lawmakers to Have More Judicial Budget Oversight,"*MetroNews*, Nov. 6, 2018, <u>http://wvmetronews.com/2018/11/06/amendment-is-approved-for-lawmakers-to-have-more-judicial-budget-oversight</u>.

**81** Brennan Center for Justice, "Legislative Assaults on State Courts – 2019," updated Mar. 25, 2019, <u>https://www.</u> brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/legislative-assaults-state-courts-2019.

**82** Douglas Keith, "Attacks on State Courts Have Mixed Results at the Ballot Box," Brennan Center for Justice, Nov. 12, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/blog/attacks-state-courts-have-mixed-results-ballot-box</u>.

**83** Brian Dickerson, "GOP Justices Face Tough Choice in Gerrymandering Case," *Detroit Free Press*, July 11, 2018, <u>https://www.freep.</u> com/story/opinion/columnists/brian-dickerson/2018/07/11/justices-gerrymandering-case/776776002.

**84** Jonathan Oosting, "Mich. Supreme Court: Redistricting Plan Goes on Nov. Ballot," *Detroit News*, July 31, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> <u>detroitnews.com/story/news/local/michigan/2018/07/31/michigan-supreme-court-gerrymandering-initiative/871624002</u>.

**85** Beth LeBlanc, "Mich. GOP Convention: Leonard, Treder Lang Get Nod," *Detroit News*, Aug. 25, 2018, <u>https://www.detroitnews.</u> com/story/news/local/michigan/2018/08/25/michigan-republican-convention/1096857002.

**86** Lauren Gibbons, "Clement Criticized for Redistricting Decision, Still Earns Supreme Court Nomination," *MLive*, Aug. 25, 2018, <u>https://www.mlive.com/news/2018/08/supreme\_court\_voters\_not\_polit.html</u>.

**87** Beth LeBlanc, "Michigan Justice Faced 'Bullying' Over Redistricting Plan," *Detroit News*, Sept. 24, 2018, <u>https://www.detroitnews</u>. <u>com/story/news/local/michigan/2018/09/24/justice-clement-bullying-redistricting-proposal/1412350002</u>.

**88** Copies of the TV ads are available at Brennan Center for Justice, "Buying Time 2018 – Michigan," Oct. 8, 2019, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/buying-time-2018-michigan</u>.

**89** Craig Mauger, "The 2018 Supreme Court Race Was an Oddity. Here's Why It May Have Played Out That Way," Michigan Campaign Finance Network, Apr. 11, 2019, <u>http://mcfn.org/node/7210/the-</u>2018-supreme-court-race-was-an-oddity-heres-why-it-may-haveplayed-out-that-way. 90 Keith, "Attacks on State Courts."

**91** Ted Roelofs, "Michigan Supreme Court Up for Grabs After 2018 Election," *Bridge MI*, Nov. 13 2018, <u>https://www.bridgemi.com/</u> michigan-government/michigan-supreme-court-grabs-after-2018election.

**92** North Carolina State Board of Elections, "11/06/2018 Official General Election Results – Statewide," accessed Oct. 10, 2019, <u>https://er.ncsbe.gov/?election\_dt=11/06/2018&county\_id=0&office=JUD&contest=0</u>.

**93** Travis Fain, "Bill Stripping GOP Designation from Supreme Court Candidate Heads to Cooper," WRAL, July 24, 2018, <u>https://www.wral.com/bill-stripping-gop-designation-from-supreme-court-candidate-heads-to-cooper/17718505</u>.

94 Fain, "Judicial Redistricting Clears House."

**95** Anne Blythe, "NC Lawmakers Create Partisan Election Process for Courts that Review Their Laws," *News & Observer*, Dec. 16, 2016, <u>https://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/</u>state-politics/article121449157.html.

**96** Mark Joseph Stern, "North Carolina Court Blocks Republican Effort to Rig State Supreme Court Race," *Slate*, Aug. 14, 2018, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2018/08/north-carolinacourt-blocks-republican-efforts-to-rig-state-supreme-court-race.</u> <u>html</u>.

**97** Bannon et al., *Who Pays for Judicial Races*?, 48; Greytak et al., *Bankrolling the Bench*, 70.

**98** North Carolina Voters for Clean Elections, "History of Attacks on Judicial Independence," accessed Oct. 10, 2019, <u>http://www.ncvce.org/content/history-attacks-judicial-independence</u>.

**99** 2018 N.C. Sess. Laws 132, <u>https://www.ncleg.gov/BillLook-up/2017E2/H3;</u> Lynn Bonner, "NC Voters Reject Constitutional Amendments Limiting Governor's Power; 4 Others Pass," *News & Observer*, Nov. 6, 2018, <u>https://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/article221039145.html</u>. The proposal would have required the governor to fill all judicial vacancies from a short list generated by legislators. Previously, governors filled vacancies without restrictions. The measure would have also established a nominating commission with minimal authority, requiring it to forward all "qualified" applicants to the legislature.

**100** Mark Rumsey, "Five Former NC Governors Oppose Pair of Constitutional Amendments," WFAE, Aug. 12, 2018, <u>https://www.wfae.org/post/five-former-nc-governors-oppose-pair-constitution-al-amendments#stream/0</u>.

**101** Emery P. Dalesio and Gary D. Robertson, "N Carolina Court: Constitutional Changes Misleading, Blocked," Associated Press, Aug. 21, 2018, <u>https://www.apnews.com/e3c548208d3d4eeda5077c-5b331a772e</u>.

**102** Alicia Bannon, *Choosing State Judges: A Plan for Reform*, Brennan Center for Justice, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u> sites/default/files/publications/2018\_09\_JudicialSelection.pdf.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHORS

▶ Douglas Keith is counsel in the Brennan Center's Democracy Program, where he conducts research, advocacy, and litigation to promote fair, diverse, and impartial courts. He has coauthored several nationally recognized Brennan Center reports, including *Elected Officials, Secret Cash* (2018), *Noncitizen Voting: The Missing Millions* (2017), and *Secret Spending in the States* (2016). Prior to joining the Brennan Center, he worked on voting rights litigation as a Ford Foundation Public Interest Law Fellow at Advancement Project, trained poll workers for the New York City Board of Elections, and organized New York election reform advocates. Keith is a graduate of NYU School of Law and Duke University.

▶ Patrick Berry is a fellow and counsel in the Brennan Center's Democracy Program, where he focuses on voting rights restoration and promoting fair, diverse, and impartial courts. During law school, he was a law clerk at Citizens for Responsibility and Ethics in Washington and Open Primaries. Berry received his BA from the University of Central Florida and his JD from the University of Pennsylvania Law School, where he participated in the legislative clinic and was an executive editor for the *Journal of Law & Public Affairs*.

▶ Eric Velasco is a freelance journalist based in Birmingham, Alabama. He was lead researcher and coauthor of The New Politics of Judicial Elections 2011–2012 and was a researcher for both the 2015–2016 and current edition of the Brennan Center's rebranded Politics of Judicial Elections series. Velasco also tracked in real time media spending and campaign disclosures in Supreme Court elections nationwide for the Brennan Center from 2014 to 2016. As a daily newspaper reporter, Velasco's beats included court elections in Alabama at a time when battles over torts and party control made the state a top judicial battleground and million-dollar candidates were routine.

▶ National Institute on Money in Politics collects, analyzes, and publishes data on campaign money in state and federal elections. Its 50-state database, which is comprehensive since the 1999–2000 elections, includes campaign contributions for all state high-court judicial races. For more information, visit www.followthemoney.org.



#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Brennan Center gratefully acknowledges Carnegie Corporation of New York, Ford Foundation, the JPB Foundation, Martin and Ruth Krall, Open Society Foundations, Piper Fund – a Proteus Fund initiative, and Rockefeller Brothers Fund for their generous support of our fair courts work. Arnold Ventures' founders. Laura and John Arnold, are donors to the Brennan Center for Justice. This is an independent Brennan Center publication; the views expressed are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of our supporters.

The authors of this report are grateful to their Brennan Center colleagues who lent their support to its creation. Alicia Bannon provided strategic guidance and vision throughout the research and writing process. Wendy Weiser and Dorothy Samuels supplied crucial feedback. This report would not be possible without the research support and thought partnership of Laila Robbins and Janna Adelstein. Julia O'Regan, Chabely Jorge, and Marco Balestri helped coding and analyzing Facebook ad data. The editorial and design assistance of Lisa Benenson, Jeanne Park, Matt Harwood, Zachary Laub, Josh Bell, Derek Rosenfeld, Alden Wallace, Yuliya Bas, and Lisa Vosper brought this project to publication.